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Fiscal Year 2024 Annual Action Plan 

Public Comments  

The City will consider comments and views expressed by residents, public agencies, 

and other interested parties either in writing or orally at public meetings. In each 5-

Year Consolidated Plan, Annual Action Plan, CAPER, substantial amendment or 

Citizen Participation Plan submitted to the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban 

Development (HUD), the City will provide as an attachment all written 

communications received and a summary of each oral comment during the 

applicable 30-day public review period; the City's subsequent action; and the 

reasons for non-action, if none was taken. This information will also be made 

available to the public as part of the final document.  

Following are the questions and comments received on the Draft Fiscal Year (FY) 

2024 Annual Action Plan (AAP). Responses were provided by staff, where 

warranted. The Draft FY 2024 AAP was made available for public review from April 3 

through May 4, 2023. During the public review period, the Draft FY 2024 AAP was 

posted online for viewing at the City of San Diego’s CDBG Program website: 

https://www.sandiego.gov/cdbg 

Hard copies were made available for viewing at the following locations:  

• Central Library (330 Park Boulevard, San Diego, CA 92101) 

• Malcolm X Library (5148 Market Street, San Diego, CA 92114) 

• San Ysidro Branch Library (101 West San Ysidro Boulevard, San Diego, CA 

92173) 

• Logan Heights Branch Library (567 South 28th Street, San Diego, CA 92113) 

• City Heights/Weingart Branch Library (3795 Fairmount Avenue, San Diego, 

CA 92105) 

• Linda Vista Branch Library (2160 Ulric Street, San Diego, CA 92111) 

The notice was also posted in the following publications for the start of the public 

comment period:  

1. The Daily Transcript 

2. San Diego Voice & Viewpoint  

3. El Latino 

https://www.sandiego.gov/cdbg


The public was also provided the opportunity to send comments via U.S. Mail or 

hand-deliver to: City of San Diego: Action Plan Comments | 1200 Third Avenue, 

Suite 1400 | San Diego, CA 92101 or via email to: cdbg@sandiego.gov. 

  

  

mailto:cdbg@sandiego.gov


Public Comments and Staff Responses  

Following are the oral comments provided by members of the public, the City 

Council and the Consolidated Plan Advisory Board (CPAB) during the three public 

meetings for the Draft FY 2024 Annual Action Plan. Where warranted, the response 

from staff follows the comment.  

April 12, 2023 – Economic Development and Intergovernmental Relations 

(ED&IR) Committee Meeting 

On April 12, 2023, the ED&IR Committee forwarded the FY 2024 Annual Action Plan to 

the City Council with a recommendation to approve.  

Office of the Independent Budget Analyst (IBA) 

Nicky Benner, IBA, noted the difference between FY23 and FY24. In FY23 there was 

a $1 million CDBG allocation provided to the homelessness response center and in 

FY24 there is no CDBG allocation to the homelessness response center. The IBA’s 

office acknowledged the City is continuing the program with other funding sources. 

Councilmember Comments  

Council President Pro Tem Monica Montgomery Steppe, District 4 

Council President Pro Tem noted that the Annual Action Plan public comment 

period ends May 4th, it’s coming to Council before comment period closes, and 

asked why.  

Staff Response: Christina Bibler, Director, Economic Development Department, 

commented that it is a matter of timing, as there usually isn’t a Council date scheduled 

in a timely fashion for the matter to be heard prior to the Action Plan submittal deadline 

to HUD. Even if a public comment is received after the Council meeting, it will still be 

recorded in the final version that goes to HUD.  

Council President Pro Tem Montgomery Steppe asked if the 20% admin cost is 

standard. 

Staff Response: Christina Bibler, Director, Economic Development Department, stated 

that the 20% admin cost is the regulatory cap for CDBG funding. CDBG has a high labor 

intensity for administration and monitoring, and it’s also where we include our 

consultants. In the times of COVID we shored it down to 15%. She stated we will continue 

to watch those costs. The goal is to have what we need to make sure the funds are 

deployed appropriately. 



Additional staff response (not stated during the council meeting): It is important to note 

that administrative funds are used not only for staff salaries and supplies, but also 

training, publication of notices and collateral material for community outreach.  These 

admin funds pay for consultants to lead or assist with efforts like the Nonprofit 

Accelerator, Consolidated Planning Community Engagement and Needs Assessments, 

and the City’s Fair Housing Program, which includes a hotline, enforcement efforts, and 

educational workshops. 

Council President Pro Tem Montgomery Steppe noted that Southwestern 

Community College would receive funding- is it within the boundaries of the City of 

San Diego or does the proposed program serve only City of San Diego residents?  

Staff Response: Michele Marano, Community Development Coordinator, Economic 

Development Department, stated that the program is serving City of San Diego residents. 

Christina Bibler added that when we partner with an organization outside of City 

boundaries, CDBG funds only go towards city residents and the organization is required 

to report on it. 

Council President Pro Tem Montgomery Steppe asked if a partner has been 

selected yet for the nonprofit accelerator capacity building program. 

Staff Response: Christina Bibler, Director, Economic Development Department, said a 

partner has not been selected yet. Economic Development is working with the Office of 

Race and Equity on background to identify a partner. Economic Development has also 

identified the accelerator piece as important instead of just the academy. 

Council President Pro Tem Montgomery Steppe noted that she will be reaching out 

about the JFK park project, as she wants to see it get off the ground. 

Councilmember Kent Lee, District 6  

Councilmember Lee stated that he was curious about the 54 initial organizations 

that expressed an interest, and why it whittled down to 27. He asked why there is 

such a high drop off rate. 

Staff Response: Michele Marano, Community Development Coordinator, Economic 

Development Department, said there are standard reasons for organizations dropping 

off, between RFQ and RFP, for example, many are disqualified because they don’t have 

audited financial statements. Of the proposals from the 45 qualified organizations, some 

fell off because they didn’t provide required materials (such as, SAM.gov registration, 

etc.). Also, there was an organization that proposed an activity that did not fall within  



HUD eligibility guidelines. To ensure organizations have the resources they need to 

successfully complete grant applications, we hold workshops and provide multiple 

technical assistance appointments. That’s also why we’re recommending the nonprofit 

accelerator program. 

Councilmember Lee stated that he’s applied for CDBG funding before, and it can be 

extremely challenging. When he saw 31 received almost full funding for what was 

requested, he wondered whether the excess dollars will be carried over to the 

nonprofit accelerator academy. 

Staff Response: Michele Marano, Community Development Coordinator, Economic 

Development Department, confirmed the accelerator program will be funded through 

admin funds, and then once the nonprofit organization completes the accelerator, 

additional CDBG  funds will be granted to the nonprofit organizations in the categories 

of Public Service, Economic Development or Facility Improvements. 

Councilmember Lee said it feels like we should be seeking additional applicants, 

when everyone is funded in full it makes it different. He’d like to see more 

organizations be qualified in the future. 

Staff Response: Christina Bibler, Director, Economic Development Department, said prior 

to COVID-19 the goal was to get new nonprofits and get them federally ready. We’re 

finally at the point where we are able to resume that work, we’ve seen a few come in now 

that are new and looking to find funding.  

Councilmember Raul Campillo, District 7 

Councilmember Campillo thanked staff and stated CDBG funds are one of the most 

complicated funding sources legally and financially but, stated CDBG and HOME 

funds are critical. 

Public Comments 

Joy Sunyata thanked staff and expressed support for the Action Plan. She stated 

that she didn’t like the first pie chart, showing 20% for administrative services, 

which seemed too high. She provided a general overview of HUD relationship, 

knows it’s a rocky relationship and lately it seems rocky. Too many cooks in the 

kitchen. 

Staff Response:  Please see prior response related to the 20% CDBG administration cap. 



Blair Beakman commented on the importance of mixed-income housing ideas. 

2029 is when it’s mandated to be in effect in California, but he hopes it can be 

earlier. Bringing together income levels and bringing in Tijuana would be helpful. 

Couple Tijuana with the work we do, it would be a helpful relationship for the 

future. 

 

 

  



Consolidated Plan Advisory Board (CPAB) Meeting on April 12, 2022  

On April 12, 2023, the Consolidated Plan Advisory Board voted to send the FY 2024 

Annual Action Plan to the City Council with a recommendation to approve. 

CPAB Member Yegin Chen  

CPAB Member Yegin Chen thanked the Housing Commission for attending and 

asked if the prior year’s HOME funds had been expended.  

Staff Response: Jessica Adamo, Housing Programs Manager, San Diego Housing 

Commission, answered that they had not, that the program was set for multiple years of 

funding and that there was a large amount of program income. HUD requires grantees 

to draw down program income first. For the Housing Commission, that amount ranges 

from 3-5 million dollars annually. They also noted that construction can take a while to 

draw down funds, so certain funds have been committed but not wholly spent.  

CPAB Member Yegin Chen asked how the loans work.  

Staff Response: Jessica Adamo, Housing Programs Manager, San Diego Housing 

Commission, replied that 75% of a project is funded at escrow close, once the project is 

50% complete, 10% more goes out. Then once a project is complete, an additional 10% is 

paid. Once the loan is converted to a permanent loan, the final 5% is paid, so it takes a 

while for payment to go out. The $20 million reflected in the action plan is already 

committed, but not expended yet.  

CPAB Member Yegin Chen asked at what point the money is financed back to the 

City.  

Staff Response: Jessica Adamo, Housing Programs Manager, San Diego Housing 

Commission, replied that sometimes the projects don’t generate a lot of cash flow, so 

only a percentage goes back as a repayment. When funds are repaid, it’s documented as 

program income.  

CPAB Member Victoria Barba  

CPAB member Victoria Barba noted that regarding CIP’s, bids came back higher 

than anticipated. She asked since they aren’t all funded at once, how much wasn’t 

used? Also, did the increase in costs happen because it took a long time to fund the 

project, or did the bids come back higher than anticipated?  

Staff Response: Michele Marano, Community Development Coordinator, Economic 

Development Department, said the bids came back higher than expected and introduced 



Capital Improvement Projects Community Development Specialist, Alicia Martinez-Higgs 

who clarified that costs for construction are skyrocketing, so they are seeking additional 

CDBG funds for the projects.  

CPAB member Victoria Barba asked how long they were in the bidding process for. 

Staff Response: Alicia Martinez-Higgs, Capital Improvement Projects Community 

Development Specialist, Economic Development Department, said it varied, one project 

(John F. Kennedy Neighborhood Park Improvement) was from FY22, University Avenue 

Complete Street was from FY20 and Coral Gate is a brand-new project. They are trying to 

move quickly. She noted once July 1st comes, they are entering a contract process with 

Parks & Rec. 

 

CPAB Member Peter Dennehy  

CPAB member Peter Dennehy asked if there had been any relief in construction 

costs yet.  

Staff Response: Alicia Martinez-Higgs, Capital Improvement Projects Community 

Development Specialist, Economic Development Department, said there has been no 

relief, and that’s why the Economic Development Department is pushing projects to have 

leveraged funds. The Department extended FY20 and FY21 projects due to COVID-19, but 

that is not the norm. Materials are still taking longer than expected so EDD specifically 

looks for shovel-ready projects so that costs will not increase due to a delay. 

 

CPAB Member Abena Bradford 

CPAB member Abena Bradford asked who the capacity building funds are for, 

already approved projects or non-profits that are potential CDBG applicants. She 

also asked if the entitlement funds are related to the gap (overage) in funding that 

was identified.  

Staff Response: Michele Marano, Community Development Coordinator, Economic 

Development, confirmed that, in the categories where there are excess funds, those 

funds will be made available for grants to nonprofits who successful complete the 

nonprofit accelerator program. It is anticipated the nonprofit accelerator program will 

last six months and help nonprofits become ready to receive future money. The goal is to 

develop a competitive and transparent process for nonprofits to apply to be a part of 



the program, however, there is a cohort cap for public service-related proposals due to 

the 15% CDBG regulator cap on public service projects.  

  

  



City Council meeting on April 24, 2022  

On April 24, 2023, the City Council unanimously approved the FY 2024 Annual Action 

Plan. 

Public Comments 

Community Member Truth stated that one million in federal debt dollars will be 

wasted on the U.S. Department of Transportation’s street plan for University 

Avenue, three roundabouts, a new median, and wider sidewalks. Everything to 

disincentivize driving because of this [money]. They commented that it is 

interesting that the City of San Diego shelter program has no idea of a location for 

an emergency shelter or even the number of units. Because there’s $531,000 in 

debt dollars waiting to be scooped up. The Bridge to Home program will spend $8.3 

million in debt dollars, and we also have $7 million for the HOME program, and $15 

million in CDBG funds. Truth stated that the Consolidated Plan only received input 

from 344 people, only 0.001% of the 3.2 million people here.  

Community Member Lori Saldana commented that she thinks the 

recommendations and programs are good, especially a Day Center program for 

adults to provide them with safe places to go, escape the elements and provide 

services. We desperately need that. The question is, these are anticipated funds as 

we still haven’t seen the final distribution. She mentioned earlier that we had seen 

zero funds from a competitive program (Continuum of Care Competition for 

Unsheltered and Rural Homelessness Assistance Awards). She thinks it would be 

worth the Council investigating why the City of San Diego received zero dollars from 

that program. The CDBG funds are essential, she sees a lot of programs that have 

continued over the years and rely on the funding, but we’re losing ground on 

homelessness and housing. So, since it is a crisis and the Mayor and Council 

continue to stress that it is a crisis, if it is a priority why did the City get zero dollars 

in the competitive Continuum of Care Competition. Los Angeles got $60 million, San 

Jose and Santa Clara received over $11 million. They are putting it to work on rental 

assistance and things San Diego desperately needs as well. She realizes many on 

the council were in Washington, D.C. last week, she hopes they had fruitful 

discussions with federal representatives, and she hopes they asked what San Diego 

can do better to be competitive for HUD funds. 

 



Community Member Joy Sunyata commented on the pie chart and stated that 20% 

of funds to cover administration costs is not good. Council President Pro Tem 

Montgomery Steppe raised the same issue and asked for details. She also 

appreciated the Council Pro Tem raising the issue of the public comment period 

extending past the point where Council approves the Annual Action Plan. She 

stated that she does not like that public comment will be added as an addendum.  

Staff response: Please see prior response related to the 20% CDBG administration cap 

and timing of the public comment period. 

 

Community Member John Stump stated that maybe we should set a weight limit. 

Why do they need to spend the full amount of administration costs? He asked, if 

Council could adopt a policy that this year the City only wants to expend 19.5% on 

admin, then next year 19%, so that among cities our size we spend the least on 

administration? There must be a way to save on the 20% and to put it towards the 

homeless and the poor. 

 

Community Member Blair Beakman it’s his understanding that FY24 and FY25 there 

will be some interesting community projects in the works for California cities. They 

are hopeful, positive projects that he thinks people could get excited about. He 

thinks we need to be working on good terms to get to that space.  It’s important to 

work towards it. He’s against recessionary thinking and disaster capitalism ideas. 

He’s been in San Jose where they use HUD funds to bridge digital divide issues and 

it’s not just bridging, it’s good open public policies and working hand in hand 

towards a good future. 

 

Community Member John Brady commented he didn’t get to see what the line-item 

number was for the Neil Good Day Center, but he believes it was $531,000. He 

knows that Father Joe’s is closer to $750,000 a year, just to maintain existing hours 

and services that had been cut back previously. He wants to encourage City Council 

to address the significant deficits in capital around that facility.  

 

 



Councilmember Comments 

Councilmember Kent Lee, District 6  

Councilmember Lee stated that he was happy to move to adopt the staff 

recommendations on this item. He thanked staff for the presentation, and he 

wanted to thank the members of the Consolidated Plan Advisory Board. In ED&IR 

he spoke about the CDBG competitive grant process, with 54 applications 

expressing interest, and ultimately 31 projects were funded at the full request. He 

stated it is exciting to carry the additional funding over to the nonprofit accelerator 

program. He hopes to see new nonprofits applying in the future, especially if we 

want to equitably support our communities. He believes there are plenty of 

programs that would be deemed eligible with additional technical assistance and 

support. He’s hopeful to see the results of the accelerator program. 

 

Councilmember Joe LaCava, District 1 

Councilmember LaCava thanked the Consolidated Plan Advisory and staff for their 

service. His memory of his time on the CPAB is of continuous improvement. He 

seconded the motion to approve the staff recommendations. He asked if the Day 

Center for Adults Experiencing Homelessness/Neil Good Day funding would allow 

the center to return to its normal operating hours.  

Staff Response: Sarah Ferry, Assistant Deputy Director, Homelessness Strategies and 

Solutions Department, said the CDBG funding combined with other proposed funding 

would support the current program, as well as potentially adding new operating hours. 

The plan is to get it back to how it originally was in prior operating years. 

 

Councilmember Marni Von Wilpert, District 5 

Councilmember Von Wilpert echoed colleagues’ sentiments and was glad that this 

funding is going to nonprofits, infrastructure projects and supportive programs. 

She asked about Attachment 4 in the backup materials, stating that there is not a 

lot of information about where the money is going for the homelessness supportive 

programs. It’s a problem she sees across the City’s homelessness programs. She 

stated the Paul Mirabile information was good, however, she does not believe 

$245,000 will actually fund 350 beds for a year. 



Staff Response: Sarah Ferry, Assistant Deputy Director, Homelessness Strategies and 

Solutions, said that historically the interim shelter program has been supported with 

General Funds in addition to CDBG and ESG funds. 

Councilmember von Wilpert brought up that we are allocating $500,000 to the City 

of San Diego Family Shelter Program but said location number of units to be 

determined, so she wants to know where the money is going.  

Staff Response: Sarah Ferry, Assistant Deputy Director, Homelessness Strategies and 

Solutions Department, said the money is going towards the new shelter opening at the 

Travelodge site, where they will be moving the families that are currently residing at the 

Golden Hall shelter. 

Councilmember von Wilpert stated her overall concern is how the money is actually 

going to be used. She is struggling to approve homelessness funding because she 

doesn’t know where it goes but is ultimately accountable. She said she will vote for 

it today but in the future, she needs a better understanding of where these funds 

go. 

Staff Response: Christina Bibler, Director, Economic Development Department, the funds 

in this category in coordination with the Homelessness Strategies and Solutions is a part 

of Council Policy 700-02. Funds support legacy programs that have been part of the 

Council Policy for about 8 years. With the Consolidated Planning process, there will be 

an opportunity to revisit the policy to determine if the funds need to be deployed in 

different ways, if the numbers need to change, etc. She will see recommendations from 

staff on how to adjust, maybe more regulations or specificity. She asked Council to keep 

in mind that the HUD compliance team is on point and not a dollar goes to those who 

don’t qualify. 

Councilmember von Wilpert said she understands that and is not questioning the 

team’s sincerity but noted that the Governor of California threatened to cut 

homelessness funding to all major cities because it is not being tracked well, and 

Mayor Gloria had to go to Sacramento and ensure that did not happen to San 

Diego. It’s hard for her to piecemeal the homelessness budgets together. 

Council President Sean Elo-Rivera, District 9 

Council President Elo-Rivera echoed the appreciation to the Economic Development 

Department for their work on the Annual Action Plan. He called out one project, 

approximately $1 million for University Avenue. It is one of the deadliest stretches 



of road in San Diego County. He can’t imagine a better investment in public safety 

than fixing an area where people are maimed or killed. 

  



Written Public Comments 

Comment received via webform on April 11, 2023 

HUD's National Guidelines allow for-profit agencies to apply for CDBG funding to 

administer economic development micro-enterprise support to businesses in the 

community. WeeCare's economic development programs provide business and 

technical support to childcare providers. These are some of the most important 

small businesses in the community, they are the foundation to a healthy workforce. 

Without them, many of the working families in San Diego would need to leave the 

workforce, costing the economy millions in lost wages, productivity and 

replacement costs. We urge the City Council to consider aligning with HUD's 

National Guidelines to allow for-profit agencies to equitably participate in the CDBG 

RFP process and compete for funding. Many of the childcare providers in San Diego 

were looking forward to this funding to help sustain their operations and grow their 

businesses. If you would like to learn more, please reach out to Kat Fuentes at 

kat@weecare.co 

Staff Response:  The current Consolidated Plan defines the annual competitive CDBG 

NOFA process, and it limits project proposals to nonprofit organizations.  The upcoming 

Consolidated Plan update for FY 2025 through FY 2029 will be an opportunity for the 

public and the City Council to consider revising this policy.  

mailto:kat@weecare.co
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